
Wednesday, August 1, 2007: (St. Alphonsus Liguori) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this ugly beast represents the 
devil who is constantly tempting you to sin until your dying 
breath.  He does not sleep and souls, who are not strong against 
him, could easily succumb to his lies and deceits of the world.  
Some, who desire fame and riches, even make pacts with the devil 
to have all worldly things, but they pay for it in suicide and 
with their soul.  This dragon works on your weaknesses when you 
are tired or desirous of earthly things, or prideful in your 
accomplishments.  Instead of giving Me glory for all that you 
have and do, the devil encourages you to praise yourself for 
your successes.  The devil desires to keep you in sin and away 
from Confession.  He also tries to discourage you from praying 
and encourages you to waste your time on so many earthly 
pursuits that you have no time for Me.  If you are tempted in 
these ways, you know it is from the dark side of the dragon, or 
the devil.  You should make time for prayer every day and go to 
Confession at least monthly.  Consecrate everything to Me in the 
morning so I can use you for My work.  Make visits to My Blessed 
Sacrament to give Me praise and adoration, and let Me speak to 
your heart how much I love you.  Keep blessed sacramentals on 
your person and focus on Me all the time, and you will be 
protected from all of the devil’s temptations.  Pray the St. 
Michael prayer of exorcism whenever this demon attacks you, and 
My angels will comfort you.  Condemn any evil spirits to the 
foot of My cross in My Name, and the enemy will leave you.” 
 
Wednesday, August 1, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many miles of uninhabited 
lands that provide oxygen from the forests and places for wild 
animals to survive.  Man is sprawling out from the cities in 
seeking places for houses and he is competing with the animals 
and creeping things for the use of the land.  Many animal 
habitats are being invaded, and only special preserves and parks 
are protecting certain species of animals.  It is man’s 
pollution of the air and water that is most threatening to My 
balance of nature.  Man’s tampering with hybrids and cloning is 
another threat to My creation.  It is man’s job to be a 
caretaker of his environment and not an abuser.  As your 
population expands, there is an increasing need for food and 
fresh water.  Man needs to strike a balance between his needs 
and the needs of nature to be able to pass on this gift to the 
next generation.  Give Me praise and glory for My creation, and 
thank Me for all that I provide for you on this earth.” 
 
Thursday, August 2, 2007: (St. Peter Julian Eymard) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the time of Moses he erected a 



tent for a dwelling place for the Ark of the Covenant that 
contained the tablets of the Ten Commandments.  This tent was 
temporary as the Hebrews moved through the desert.  Today, you 
have another dwelling place for Me in the tabernacles of your 
churches that have a more permanent structure.  It is 
appropriate that you honor St. Peter Julian Eymard who had a 
great love of My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration.  He founded an 
order of priests and one of nuns that were dedicated to giving 
Adoration to My Blessed Sacrament.  You always have Me present 
among you in My Eucharist at Communion and in My tabernacles 
that contain My consecrated Hosts.  In these evil days I ask you 
to be protective of My consecrated Hosts, so they do not fall 
into the hands of those who desecrate My Hosts in black masses.  
Be on guard for any signs of people trying to break into My 
tabernacles.  There is a constant battle between good and evil, 
and the demons know full well of the spiritual power in My 
consecrated Hosts.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, I have been focusing you on My 
crucifix in several messages because it should be a part of your 
life.  The crucifix is a representation of how I died for all of 
man’s sins, but it is an example to everyone of how I want you 
to take up your own cross of life and sacrifice it for Me.  Life 
is full of trials and joys, but you must be willing to share 
your suffering with Me.  By prayer and bearing your cross, you 
can gain merits in heaven for all that you  endure here for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is the beginning of a string 
of events that will affect America.  Many are already trying to 
lay the blame on someone for this bridge collapse.  Many 
officials are aware of some marginal bridges that  have the same 
rating of safety, and are as old.  This event may put more focus 
on fixing your older bridge infrastructures before another 
unfortunate disaster could occur.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you have discerned to build a 
refuge house, it would be good to make a small model to see how 
best to construct it to fit the land contour.  I will be guiding 
your hands in this special construction.  I will also provide 
the land and the financing to bring this plan to fruition.  Pray 
for My help in every stage of this construction and you will see 
the result of My hands.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, by the evidence of many end time 
signs, the time for building a refuge is running out before you 
soon see the time of the tribulation beginning.  I have given 
you many warnings about famines, earthquakes, and weather 
disasters.  Now you are seeing these events coming to pass along 
with microchips in your passports and driver’s licenses.  Be 
prepared with your backpacks to leave for My refuges at any 



time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that I would 
provide springs of water for drinking and healing at My refuges.  
This vision is also showing you a pond that will be needed for 
bathing, and washing your clothes.  If necessary this water 
could be filtered for drinking.  Americans use large amounts of 
water for showers and watering your plants and grass.  When 
water is more scarce, you will need to use your water for only 
the bare necessities.  Rejoice that your needs will be provided 
for at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a confessional 
outdoors represents the freedom of movement that you will feel 
when you are released from your sins.  There is a joy in your 
heart and soul once you have repented of your sins and you have 
been absolved in My forgiveness.  Some people feel confined by 
the bondage of your sins and how certain sins have a control 
over you.  By coming to Me in Confession, you too can be 
released and freed of the shackles of your sins.  Give glory to 
Me for giving you this sacrament of Penance to put My spiritual 
peace back into your soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at Adoration you have Me 
sacramentally present before you in all of My glory.  This light 
shining out from My Host represents the many graces that flow 
out to all of My adorers.  My adorers have a special love and a 
desire to be close to Me, and just as Mary, they have chosen the 
better portion and they will be rewarded for their visits to My 
Blessed Sacrament.  When you visit Me, take five or ten minutes 
to just rest in quiet contemplation of My Host before you.  Do 
not be in a rush in your prayers, but take time to drink in My 
love and care for you.  When you leave, your soul will be 
refreshed in My graces.” 
Friday, August 3, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you are not peacemakers, 
but your government is acting more as a war maker.  You are 
continuing to fight wars in Iraq and Afghanistan based on faulty 
intelligence and a suspicious 911 destruction.  You are selling 
arms to Saudia Arabia and Pakistan,  and even to the 
Palestinians to fight Hamas.  You also give arms aid to Israel.  
You are still the largest arms dealer in the world and the one 
world people are in control and making more money on these arms 
and wars.  You will not find peace with more wars and arms 
sales.  You are only fueling more wars with these arms sales 
which could even be used against you in the future.  True peace 
can only come through prayer and a cessation of hostilities.  If 
you allow the one world people to perpetuate your wars, then you 
are helping to destroy your own country’s military and your 
economy.  Take away the war funds and arms deals, and you will 



take away the incentive for more wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not by accident that you are 
fighting a war of the one world people in Iraq and Afghanistan.  
Iraq has one of the largest finds of oil in the world, and 
Afghanistan harvests more poppies for drugs in all the world.  
There is money there to be harvested as well.  There is a claim 
of war to fight the Islamic extremists for security, but this 
war against terror has been fabricated to be in these countries.  
There is a hidden agenda for oil and drugs in the background, 
but no one will ever admit it.  Take away all of these 
incentives for money, oil, and sales of weapons, and interest on 
your war debts, and you will take away the incentive for these 
wars.  Deny the one world people access to your money, and you 
will have peace by default.  Continue to pray for peace and stop 
funding this war.” 
 
Saturday, August 4, 2007: (St. John Vianney) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this vision of a 
fall season with the turning of color in the leaves.  This is a 
sign of a timing of a major event that could take a number of 
lives.  I will be giving you more details as this time grows 
closer.  Many coming events could change your lives as you are 
accustomed to now.  You have just witnessed this latest bridge 
collapse, but this will be minor compared to the coming natural 
disasters, and man-made events.  You have enjoyed a relative 
calm in America these last few years, but soon you will be more 
stressed with the changing events that you will have to endure.  
Pray for a change of hearts to stop all of the serious sin going 
on that will bring My judgment upon your country.  Repent now 
before it is too late.” 
 
Sunday, August 5, 2007:   
 Jesus said: “My people, America needs to have more respect 
for Me than following the anti-God people who you are allowing 
to strip prayer from your schools and the Ten Commandments from 
your public buildings.  The morals of your country are becoming 
so corrupted by your neglect and apathy for following My laws.  
You have corrupted My marriage institution by your divorces and 
living together, as well as your call for same sex marriages.  
Your bad movies and TV programming is corrupting both adults and 
your children.  Your abortions, euthanasia, and constant wars 
are giving in to your death culture and Satan’s desire to 
destroy man.  If you do not change your sinful ways, your 
country will be on its way to total ruin and takeover.  I have 
mercy on all sinners, but My justice is calling for your 
punishment.” 
 



Monday, August 6, 2007: (Transfiguration) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of My transfigured body 
with Elijah and Moses was proof to My three disciples that I 
truly was the Son of God, the Second Person of the Blessed 
Trinity.  God the Father spoke: (Matt. 17:5) ‘This is My Beloved 
Son, in whom I am well pleased; hear Him.’ The Holy Spirit is 
seen there also in the vision, even though it is not mentioned 
in the Scriptures.  But where one Person of God is present, the 
other two Persons are also present, because they are 
inseparable.  My three apostles were overwhelmed with the 
magnificence of this vision and I advised them not to tell 
anyone until after My Resurrection from the dead which they did 
not understand.  This glorified body of Mine is in fact a 
prefiguration of My resurrected body which again is a sign for 
all of My faithful when you will be reunited with your glorified 
body at the final judgment.  Rejoice when one day you can be 
with Me in heaven with all the splendor of My glory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is another message concerning 
the Warning and how you will experience it.  I am showing you a 
wheel with cogs to make up eight sectors of three hours each of 
every day in your life.  As the wheel spins one revolution, it 
represents one day in your life.  The long line develops into 
the years of your life up until the Warning, when everyone will 
face this life review and a mini-judgment.  Just look back at 
the end of one day and think of how much time you gave Me, and 
the decisions that you made either for good or bad.  All of your 
sins will need reparation and they will be weighed against your 
good deeds.  At the end of your life review, you will be judged 
by My mercy or justice to heaven, purgatory, or hell.  Then you 
will be given a second chance to improve your life so you can be 
better prepared for heaven.  Once you know the truth of your 
sins and how you should not offend Me, you will be more 
responsible for your actions.  If you still choose the world 
instead of Me, then you could be condemning yourself to hell.  
Wake up to improve your life, before it is too late.  I struggle 
to save everyone out of love, but I do not go against your free 
will.” 
Tuesday, August 7, 2007: (St. Sixtus) 
 Jesus said: “My son, in today’s first reading you saw how 
Miriam and Aaron were jealous of Moses, and they spoke against 
him for marrying a Chusite woman. (Num 12:1-16) As a punishment 
for their criticizing and their jealousy, I turned Miriam into a 
snow white leper for seven days.  Many of My prophets through 
the years have been persecuted and even killed because the 
people did not want to hear and obey My words through My 
prophets.  Those, who take on My yoke to spread My messages, may 
suffer much, but I have a deep love for their willingness to do 



My mission for the people.  You see in the vision this heart in 
the cemetery as a sign of My love.  But the cemetery is also a 
sign that some of My prophets may have to suffer martyrdom for 
speaking out in My Name.  The devil wants to silence My 
messengers, but I will protect them until their appointed time 
of suffering.  Rejoice, My son, that you have been called, and I 
love you for accepting this difficult mission.  You will be 
rewarded in My time, but you also have a heavy responsibility to 
follow My Will.  Give praise and glory to Me for all that I have 
done for you.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, because you buy a piece of land, 
it does not mean that you alone own it.  Wherever people develop 
land for building, you are sharing it with nature and the 
animals of that area.  Some complain of the damage to their 
flowers, shrubs, and planted vegetables from the deer and 
various animals around you.  You do not live in a vacuum, and My 
animal friends do not always obey property lines.  Learn to live 
with the animals who need to eat things to survive.  I made all 
the animals and insects for a balance of nature, and man wants 
to control everything.  Where possible see how all of these 
things fit together for your own survival and do not violate My 
plans for a balance of nature.” 
 
Wednesday, August 8, 2007: (St. Dominic) 
 Jesus said: “My people, according to your traditions St. 
Dominic had a vision of My Blessed Mother encouraging him to 
pray the Marian Psalter of 150 Hail Marys.  This was modeled 
after the 150 Psalms of the Bible and the  rosary was to be 
prayed to help people to not believe in the Albigensian Heresy 
which was prevalent at that time.  This heresy taught that I was 
not a man and that Satan created the material world.  I was 
prayer and My Blessed Mother which intervened to thwart this 
heresy over time.  Prayer and the rosary of the fifteen decades 
are powerful weapons today to fight the evil ones.  Those, who 
pray the rosary daily, have My Blessed Mother’s mantle of 
protection around them.  When you pray either formally or 
informally, you are talking with Me in remembering the Fifteen 
Mysteries of My life.  Now you have the Luminous Mysteries added 
by Pope John Paul II.  Your daily prayer life is a spiritual 
strength for you to get through each day with heaven’s 
protection from the temptations of the devil.  When you are weak 
physically or spiritually, prayer can point you in the right 
direction to accomplish your mission on earth.  Give praise and 
glory to Me for helping you through life, and honor My Blessed 
Mother as an intercessor for your petitions.  The rosary is your 
help to heaven,  so pray it every day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the CIA and the FBI do all of the 



covert operations of the one world people, and that is why they 
claim security restrictions to keep the American people from 
knowing what they are doing.  They track everyone’s travel on 
airlines, crossing the borders, and even state lines.  With 
people’s cell phones, Easy passes, and ignition chips, they can 
follow your every movement.  They also listen to everyone’s 
communications by Fax, e-mail, and phone calls.  They know all 
of your conversations and they can even hear you with their line 
of sight technology.  The next step in your government’s reach 
for control is making it mandatory to have smart cards in your 
driver’s licenses for further tracking.  It is already renewing 
all passports with chips in them as you have seen.  I have 
already warned you that such chips are only being demanded for 
control, and there is no advantage for security or need for 
buying and selling with them.  You will not be able to buy or 
sell without  these chips, just as you were refused charging 
today.  The final stage will be mandatory chips in the body 
because they will claim  that you do not want to lose your 
chips.  It is at this stage that you should refuse to take chips 
in the body, and leave for the nearest refuge with your guardian 
angel.  If you refuse to take such chips in the body, the 
authorities will try to place you in detention centers when they 
come to your home.  This is why leaving in haste for your 
refuges will allow you to keep from being captured.  Some will 
be martyred at the detention centers for not denying their 
faith, and refusing to worship the Antichrist.  Call on My help 
to protect you and provide for your needs at My refuges.” 
Thursday, August 9, 2007: (St. Teresa Benedicta of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, with today’s saint you remember the 
evil of the Nazi killing of the Jews and the religious during 
World War II.  This evil extermination of people was the last 
visit by this evil demon of death.  Many abhorred the Holocaust 
and claimed that it should never happen again.  But even today 
you are seeing an ongoing holocaust in the millions of abortions 
that are legal in your country now.  This vision of this black 
angel of death is a sign that you again will be visited by 
another killing of millions of religious and patriots for not 
worshiping the beast, nor taking his mark.  This is also 
represented in the black horse of Revelation as well as the pale 
green horse (Rev. 6:5-8) when evil will have its brief reign in 
killing My faithful for not giving up their faith.  I tell you 
all of these lives, that are killed, will receive glory in 
heaven, but their killers will be swept away in My victory as 
they will suffer hell flames on earth and in hell itself for all 
eternity.  Some of My faithful will be martyred, but the rest 
will be saved and protected at My refuges.  Rejoice in My coming 
victory as My power will reign supreme over all the evil ones.  



I will renew the earth and bring about My Era of Peace as a 
reward for My faithful remnant.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, I am happy with your prayers and 
fasting in your novena to soften the hearts to accept My cross 
on your altar in this church.  There is no crucifix on the altar 
now and My Blessed Sacrament is on the side.  All the more 
reason that the people could see how much I suffered for them on 
My cross.  This church has very little for the people to 
meditate on, so a cross on the altar would be most helpful for 
all the souls reaching out to be with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your large market stores 
and your military are demanding their suppliers to put 
microchips in every pallet, case, and eventually every product.  
These RFID tags will replace your bar codes so they can be 
scanned at the check out more easily.  These chips will be also 
readable when you leave the stores and are a violation of your 
privacy.  This is another means to track everything that you 
buy.  This control will not last long until My victory will 
overcome the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some of you planning 
another pilgrimage to Betania, Venezuela, and you are praying 
for a safe trip in a strained relationship with the leader of 
this country.  You are seeing the beginnings of another 
communist dictator trying to take control over this country.  
You  need to pray that he does not get full control because the 
communists are atheists and are very much against the Catholic 
Religion worshiping God.  My Church has had to suffer much in 
other communist controlled countries.  My Blessed Mother and I 
will be watching over you, but you must pray much and wear your 
sacramentals of protection against any evil influence in this 
country.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Trojan horse being brought 
into America is about how the one world people are bringing in 
the NAFTA Treaty of trade.  Under the guise of free trade the 
one world people are setting up highways and a new global 
government of the North American Union to join America, Mexico, 
and Canada.  This undermining of your sovereign rights of your 
country will take away your right to vote, jury trials, and any 
protection granted in your Bill of Rights in your Constitution.  
Do not let the one people take away your nation by default.  
These evil ones will strip your right to worship God as well.  
Stand up for your rights before they declare martial law in an 
outright takeover.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your individual farmers are your 
last bastion of freedom from those who are trying to control all 
of the food.  Imports from countries like China are ruining your 
food prices even as your manufacturers are being put out of 



business by the dumping of cheap products in your markets.  The 
more dependent you are on China, the more they can blackmail you 
in their demands, because you have few other alternatives to buy 
from.  This is another plan of the one world people to control 
your economy by greed for low prices.  Support your farmers in 
buying their food over any foreigners.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you of your 
vulnerability to losing your electric power.  Many countries 
spend millions to import fuels to power their electric plants.  
Now the money that you have exported overseas in buying foreign 
goods is now being used to buy your electric power facilities.  
Much of your industry and factories are now foreign owned which 
is sensitive in controlling your very infrastructure.  By 
farming out these critical industries to foreigners, you are 
becoming more vulnerable to foreign control.  Voice your opinion 
against this foreign control of sensitive areas as your ports 
and your sources of power.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Satan loves to divide and conquer 
man by testing you with new ways to worship.  You already have 
too many false religions and even many denominations among 
Christians.  You should be uniting closer to Me than being drawn 
to a new voice trying to deceive you.  Stay with your 
traditional faith and be appreciative of the gifts of My 
sacraments to you.  Be nurtured in My love with the very Church 
that I have instituted.” 
 
Friday, August 10, 2007: (St. Lawrence) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have no idea of how restricted 
your life is going to be when martial law will be declared.  I 
have warned you before to get some maps of all the back roads 
around you so you may be able to use your cars to avoid the main 
highways.  The vision shows you how the authorities will be 
setting up barbed wire fences on the main highways as 
checkpoints to capture those refusing to go along with the one 
world order.  As the control of the roads will gradually 
tighten, you will eventually be reduced to bikes or walking.  As 
you are led by your guardian angel to the nearest refuge, pray 
for My protection so you will be made invisible to those seeking 
to kill you for your faith.  This will be a desperate hour of 
persecution that you have not witnessed in America.  Have no 
fear of the evil ones because I will give you My grace to endure 
this evil time.  Some may be martyred, but I will ease your 
pain.  Others at My refuges will be protected and cared for.  
This time of evil will be less than three and one-half years, 
but I will speed up the time.  Have faith and patience in My 
power for soon I will conquer all evil and bring you into My Era 
of Peace.” 



 Jesus said:  “My people, in the heat of the summer many 
times your lawns can burn up or go dormant when it is dry 
without much rain.  Some people like to keep their lawns green 
with fertilizer and enough water from sprinkling.  This requires 
more maintenance in getting the water to where the lawn is 
drying out.  In a spiritual sense it is mentioned in Scripture 
‘What are you going to do in the ‘dry’ if you cannot be holy in 
this time of the ‘green’? (Luke 23:31) In other words if you are 
weak now in faith with little testing, how will you manage in 
the ‘dry’ of the tribulation when you will be witnessing an evil 
that you have yet to see?  This will be the time of a dryness in 
faith when I asked if I will find any faithful left when I 
return in judgment.  Now is the time to prepare your souls to be 
as holy as you can in your thoughts and actions through My grace 
and My sacraments.  Take advantage of your access to Confession 
now because the priests will be hard to find in the tribulation.  
By developing a good prayer life now, you can have enough 
spiritual strength to endure the coming evil trials.  This reign 
of evil will be short before I will come in victory.  Have 
patient endurance in prayer and fasting so you can keep your 
inner peace and not have any fear of these evil ones.” 
 
Saturday, August 11, 2007: (St. Clare) 
 Jesus said: “My people, how quickly you are spoiled in 
America with all of your new homes, new cars, and new electronic 
devices.  If you do not have warm showers, air-conditioning, and 
heating, you feel deprived of your necessities.  In many 
countries these things are considered luxuries, and they are 
more concerned with finding water to drink and a little food to 
eat.  Even the poorest of your poor could receive welfare, a 
place to stay, and soup kitchens for something to eat.  You 
could live a simpler life without your TVs, so much shopping, 
and more time in prayer. People busy themselves with many 
earthly activities and concerns, but your spiritual life should 
be your preparation for heaven.  You are here to know, love, and 
serve Me, and not to accumulate wealth and possessions for 
yourself.  It is your good deeds, charities, and your prayer 
life that will count most for you at your judgment.  So place 
more focus on those things that will bring you closer to Me than 
the things of the world.  I am not just an after thought in your 
life, but I should be the main focus.  If I am the main focus in 
your life, then you should give Me more than just a few minutes 
every day and an hour on Sunday.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, coal mines have been in the news 
again because of the latest mine collapse that trapped six 
miners.  Mining coal is a very dangerous business and safety 
precautions do not save the companies money.  In fact they cost 



money which is why they are sometimes avoided.  The miners, who 
complain, could lose their jobs, so they keep quiet until this 
accidental collapse kills people.  Coal still is used for power 
plants, but it is difficult to mine with all of its hazards.  
China also has had mine fatalities.  Some mining techniques are 
dangerous and should be avoided.  Each accident should show you 
ways not to mine, and employers should not repeat the same 
mistakes.  Pray for your miners and their employers to work 
safely and not take unnecessary risks.” 
 
Sunday, August 12, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been waiting patiently for 
My return for over 2,000 years and some still do not think that 
I am coming soon.  I have told you that this would occur in your 
lifetime, but it will happen in My time unknown to you.  Some 
would like to get the tribulation over and on to My Era of 
Peace.  I have My reasons for delaying a little longer, but have 
patience because events are already leading up to the time of 
tribulation when the Antichrist will have a brief reign.  
Today’s Gospel is more about preparing for heaven not only for 
when I return, but even for everyone’s death which could come 
first.  Many talk about your planning of events in the future, 
supposing that there is a tomorrow and that they will be still 
living then.  There is some prudent planning to be done, but 
still it is only by My grace that you will live to the next 
hour, let alone that you will be alive tomorrow.  This is why 
you should be most focused on living the present moment because 
you do not live in the future.  Focus on your daily prayer life 
and consecration to get you through each day.  Share in My daily 
Mass and visits to My Blessed Sacrament.  Confess your sins 
often to have a pure soul when you are called to your judgment.  
Take advantage of opportunities to do good deeds for others and 
make good decisions on your every action.  By trusting in Me by 
faith, you can be assured of a place in heaven living according 
to My Commandments.” 
 
Monday, August 13, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of My Blessed Mother’s pilgrims 
are happy to visit Betania again where My Blessed Mother has 
gifted many people in seeing her physically in apparition.  Her 
presence is very strong at the Betania grotto and more pilgrims 
will continue to see her in vision.  You have been gifted before 
with My Blessed Mother’s signs of the blue butterfly and the 
gold glitter flakes which are signs of her presence.  She is 
asking many prayers in your rosaries for the people of this 
country of Venezuela because they love her dearly and they will 
be suffering with Me on the cross for their faith.  All of the 



world is in great need of prayer also because of all the sin 
that is leading up to the coming of the Antichrist.  You all 
will be suffering with Me on My cross as you will see more 
persecution of My Church all over the world.  You must keep 
faith in My help during the tribulation because it will be 
coming soon.  As you see the Antichrist come into power, rejoice 
because in a short time I will defeat all the evil ones and 
bring about My Era of Peace.” 
 
Tuesday, August 14, 2007: 
 Maria Esperanza said: “My dear pilgrims, I am happy to see 
you at my grave, and I will pray for your souls to be 
strengthened through Our Lord’s graces.  Now that I am in 
heaven, I can do even more for my people than when I was on 
earth.”  I prayed to Maria and Our Blessed Mother that if it be 
possible to have a sign given to the people to support their 
faith.  She said:  “Yes, I will convey your petition to Our 
Blessed Mother.” 
 (Vigil of the Assumption) Our Lady said: “My dear children, 
you are seeing a beautiful choir of the Bianchini Family and the 
many priests at your celebration as you celebrate my feast day 
of my Assumption into heaven.  In the vision of my Son on the 
cross, it is how I bring you to my Son, Jesus.  To Jesus through 
me is very well known and especially as you are drawn to my 
shrines of apparition.  This Shrine of Betania has been a 
special place for me because I am rewarding the people of 
Venezuela for their great love for me and my Son, Jesus.  I am 
called Blessed and my Lord has granted me this great honor of 
being assumed into heaven so my body would not decay.  In the 
vision I am truly seen as the woman clothed in the sun as you 
have read in Revelation. (Rev. 12:1) Now, I too, will be able to 
do more for my children in heaven than when I was on earth.  
Even as you celebrated the crowning of this new statue, I am 
crowned in heaven as the Mother of God and the Mother of all 
mankind.  Thank you for all of your prayers and rosaries that 
you offer to me each day, and I will present all of your 
petitions, as your intercessor, before my Son, Jesus.” 
 
Wednesday, August 15, 2007: (Assumption Feast) 
 Our Blessed Mother said: “My dear children, do not always 
expect great signs to come before you, but even be satisfied 
with my little signs of my presence.  As you were praying your 
rosaries, I gave you a little sign of my presence in seeing the 
blue butterfly.  At other times you are aware of my presence in 
the smell of roses, or with the glitter flakes.  When you come 
to my places of apparition, you should be more focused on prayer 
and petitions to improve your spiritual life and that of others.  



Signs are small confirmations of your faith, but they are not 
expected.  Heaven chooses the time and place for signs, but 
rejoice more in my heavenly gifts and blessings of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today I am sharing My Blessed 
Mother’s Assumption as her title of ‘Refuge of Sinners’.  Your 
theme of Reconciliation is how I welcome sinners to come to Me 
in Confession to seek the forgiveness of their sins.  You are 
seeing My Blessed Mother being assumed into heaven from her 
place at the Dormition Abbey.  The other significance of the 
cave is about the end times of the days of tribulation.  My 
Blessed Mother and I will be protecting all of My faithful at My 
refuges.  I have told you that the places of My Blessed Mother’s 
apparitions will also be places of refuge to protect you from 
the evil one’s brief reign.  My Blessed Mother and I are 
thanking all of the Bianchini Family’s work to accommodate all 
the pilgrims here as well as the coming faithful seeking 
protection.” 
 
Thursday, August 16, 2007: (St. Stephen) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have all come to venerate My 
Presence in the living miracle of My Host where My Blood is 
visible on the Host and spreading over time.  There are many 
Catholics and others who do not believe that I am fully Present 
Body and Blood in every consecrated Host.  These miracles of My 
Eucharist are given as proof to these unbelievers, even if they 
still refuse to believe.  Pray that these unbelievers may 
believe, even as St. Thomas at first doubted in My Resurrection.  
Believe in My Real Presence because your Lord and God is before 
you always in My consecrated Hosts.  You have been drawn to Me 
in daily Communion, My son, and you have a deep love for Me.  
One of your missions is to bring people closer to My Eucharist 
and a true belief in My Real Presence.  Always remember what I 
told you, ‘He, who eats My Body and drinks My Blood, will have 
eternal life.’  Remember also to have reverence for My Blessed 
Sacrament and do not receive Me in mortal sin so you do not 
commit any sin of sacrilege.  Come and adore Me often in 
Adoration or at My tabernacle so I can bless you with My 
abundant graces.  My adorers have a special place in My Heart, 
and I will never abandon you in all of life’s journey.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, only a select number of souls have 
had the honor of being incorruptible after death.  For the most 
part they are either Blessed or Saints declared by My Church.  
Their lives are models for you to follow and they have helped 
many souls come close to Me in life.  They have fulfilled their 
mission in life, despite many obstacles.  See this 
incorruptibility as a reward for their life, but also as a sign 
to My faithful how you are called to be holy in walking with Me 



every day.  Rejoice and give Me praise that you have been 
blessed with the presence of these beautiful people in life and 
even in death.” 
 
Friday, August 17, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, all of nature obeys Me by instinct 
and the balance of nature is as I have created it.  I have given 
man free will which makes him different from all the animals 
because you are made to My Image.  I give everyone an 
opportunity to know Me and a choice to follow Me in faith.  I do 
not force My love on you because I wish to welcome your love by 
your own free choice.  Throughout the whole Scriptures you are 
given the choice between the love of God or the curse.  At the 
judgment you will be held accountable for all of your actions.  
I read the intentions in your heart for every action, and I know 
who loves Me and who does not.  For those, who live their lives 
according to My Will and love Me, they will find their reward in 
the splendor of heaven.  But for those, who worship the world 
and refuse to love Me, they will be judged to the fires of hell.  
Choose life while you still have time to be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you receive Me in Holy 
Communion, you are united with the Communion of Saints in My 
Mystical Body.  In the Gospel (Matt. 19:3-12) you were given how 
I created man and woman to be joined in marriage as one flesh 
without divorce, but with an intent to live together until 
death.  I attended the feast of a wedding in Cana to honor the 
institution of this sacrament of Matrimony.  There are many evil 
forces in your world that are attacking the family with divorce, 
living together, and even homosexual marriages.  The true 
marriage of a man and a woman is how I want you to live, and not 
in any sinful unmarried state.  The single life and the priestly 
life are their own vocations.  The other vision of My Wedding 
Banquet in heaven is everyone’s calling to be with Me in heaven.  
I go to prepare a place in heaven for all of My faithful.  All 
of My faithful will one day be raised up to be saints to truly 
join Me with all of My saints and angels, and especially Maria 
Esperanza as you are promoting her sainthood by My Church.” 
 
Sunday, August 19, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some recent tragedies 
from some miners killed in a mine collapse.  Some families are 
suffering these losses and their family miners are at risk in a 
dangerous occupation.  Getting enough air into a mining cave is 
essential to keep the miners alive.  These attempts at drilling 
holes were meant to try and save their lives if they were not 
dead already from being crushed.  In a spiritual sense I have to 
try and drill through all of your earthly desires and 



possessions to get your attention with My grace, which is like 
air to your soul’s life.  When all of the grace leaves your soul 
due to your sins, your soul is being smothered to death.  By 
coming to Me in Confession you can be revived in My forgiveness 
and My grace.  So keep your own air holes clear to My grace so 
your soul can have life.” 
 
Monday, August 20, 2007: (St. Bernard) 
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how famous or wealthy 
that you become on earth, you all are meant to die and be buried 
in a casket.  You may be comfortable or not in this life, but 
everything that you see here is temporary for the body.  Even so 
when you die, your soul will live on for all eternity outside of 
time.  In essence this little time that you have on earth 
compared to eternity is but a preparation time for heaven.  
There are only two choices ultimately for your free will, and 
that is either heaven or hell.  I emphasize that it is better to 
come to Me out of love than just the fear of hell.  But you 
should know the consequences of your actions and your decisions.  
The more that you are able to overcome the desires of the world, 
the less that you will have to purify in purgatory.  In order to 
gain heaven you must be holy as a saint, so you can be in total 
conformance to My Divine Will.  This means your total attention 
must be on Me in loving Me and worshiping Me at all times.  This 
is why when the Israelites worshiped other gods as in the First 
Reading about Baal, they were humbled by their warring neighbors 
as I allowed it.  When they returned to Me, I helped them defeat 
their enemies.  So it is in this life, when you worship or 
idolize the things of this world, you reap the rewards of the 
coldness of things that do not love you.  When you choose Me, 
the One who loves you unconditionally, your soul is full of love 
and grace for Me and your neighbors.  You were created body and 
soul to be with Me for all eternity in heaven, and you were 
never meant to be in hell with all the demons that refused to 
serve Me.  My love is constantly searching for your soul and I 
wait to forgive your sins when you offend Me.  Work to avoid sin 
so you can be prepared to be holy and ready for heaven.  I am 
all loving and you need to be all loving also, even of your 
enemies.  You are striving for perfection and you need to call 
on My help to reach sainthood to enter heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  there has been much debate over 
the findings of your ‘911 Commission Report’ as to the 
thoroughness of their investigation.  Some have proposed 
evidence from various experts on the possibility of an inside 
destruction of the buildings.  Other experts on the other side 
have tried to explain away this evidence in order to suppress 
any opposition to other explanations.  The real truth will be 



revealed in time.  But your country’s abuse of the ‘War on 
Terror’ was not a justified excuse to a unilateral attack on 
Iraq.  Your industrial defense manufacturers have profited from 
this drawn out war in Iraq, and the billions of dollars spent on 
war debts will give interest profit to the central bankers who 
desire wars.  Many of your wars have been planned for profit and 
the one world people have been behind the scenes to set these 
wars up.  I have asked My people to pray for peace and stop 
supporting war after war to fill the pockets of the one world 
people with their blood money.  This is one more extension of 
your death culture in seeking constant killing instead of My 
peace.” 
 
Tuesday, August 21, 2007: (St. Pius X) 
 Jesus said: “My people, throughout the history of My 
Church, I have guided it through the actions of My pope sons.  
Today, you are celebrating the feast day of a relatively recent 
St. Pius X, who was most noted for defending the papacy from 
civil rule and for lowering the age to receive Holy Communion to 
seven years old, the age of reason.  He died about the time of 
the beginning of World War I.  I instituted My Church on the 
rock of St. Peter as the first pope when I said: (Matt. 
16:18,19) ‘Thou are Peter, and upon this rock I will build My 
Church, and the gates of hell shall not prevail against it.  And 
I will give thee the keys of the Kingdom of Heaven; and whatever 
thou shalt bind on earth shall be bound in heaven, and whatever 
thou shalt loose on earth shall be loosed in heaven.’  My pope 
sons have been guiding the teachings of My Church and protecting 
the faith from any heresies.  Continue to pray for My pope sons 
that they will be protected.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not be discouraged by some 
people as they fall away from My Church.  These things will 
happen as it is a sign of the end times.  Faith is a gift from 
Me and it needs to be constantly nurtured with My love for you 
and your love for Me.  You have a choice to serve Me or to serve 
the world and Satan.  I will always love you and support you, 
but the devil will use all of his temptations of worldly cares 
and desires to serve him, and he will always hate you.  You need 
a good prayer life, My sacraments, and good deeds to keep your 
spiritual life strong.  Love of Me and serving your Creator 
should be your primary focus to get to heaven.  You are always 
in conflict with the desires of the soul over the desires of the 
body.  If your faithful become lax in their prayers, miss Sunday 
Mass, and do not have frequent Confession, they will be more 
prone to falling away.  A strong spiritual life is difficult to 
instill in adults or children if they do not have good role 
models or good parents to inspire the children.  Keep faithful 



to Me and  work to save souls through My love.  It is My 
faithful’s example that will bring conversions, so you need to 
lead good Christian lives to win them over to My love.  Pray for 
the poor sinners to be disposed to My love and help your own 
family members who should be your mission to convert.”   
 
Wednesday, August 22, 2007: (Queenship of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you celebrate the Queenship 
of My Blessed Mother who was instrumental in My coming to earth 
by her fiat at the Annunciation.  This feast day is the octave 
of her Assumption into heaven.  By coming to earth and My dying 
on the cross for all of mankind’s sins, now the gates of heaven 
could be opened to all souls that are worthy of entering.  All 
the souls that came before My Resurrection had to languish in 
this vision of a grey area.  After My Resurrection those, who 
had their souls purified, could now freely enter heaven.  Even 
now worthy souls, who lived after Me and were purified, can also 
enter heaven.  This is why My Blessed Mother is at times called 
a co-Mediatrix, not that she was My equal, but her yes was 
required of her free will to allow My coming to earth.  Give 
honor to My Blessed Mother for she is your heavenly mother as 
well, and she watches out for all of her children on earth.  
Call on her in your daily rosaries as intercessor for your 
petitions.  Our Two Hearts are joined as one and we love you all 
so dearly.  Return your love to us and thank My Blessed Mother 
for helping to open the gates of heaven to you.” 
 
Wednesday, August 22, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, living with a kind neighborly 
attitude of love will go a lot farther in keeping peace among 
nations, and even in small neighborhoods.  Revenge, 
stubbornness, and pride are the tools of the devil to cause 
dissension and wars.  Fighting over land or natural resources is 
at the core of many wars in the Mid-East.  The spreading of arms 
sales to many nations has made these nations into armed camps 
ready to explode into wars. Peacemakers and compromise is what 
is needed and not just military takeovers.  America does not 
have the right to make government changes in any country that 
contains terrorists, because you even have terrorists on your 
own soil.  The ‘war on terror’ is illogical right from the start 
because terrorists could locate in any country that they want 
to.  Your wars need to stop before you decimate your military 
and your economy.  You cannot have an economy based on making 
weapons, but you should be spending your money on helping people 
with more meaningful jobs.  Live with love in your heart, or 
your anger will consume you.” 
 



Thursday, August 23, 2007: (St. Rose of Lima) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is an ominous sign of the old 
gods of Egypt that represented the occult worship of the demons.  
I have given you a word that the Antichrist would go to Egypt to 
be anointed by the occult priests of these old gods.  This 
ceremony will receive great acclaim among the one world people 
who are supporting the Antichrist and will bring him into power 
in the European Union.  The open jaws of this crocodile mean 
that this event could happen soon as the Antichrist is anxious 
to devour as many souls as he can with his demonic powers 
through his eyes.  I have told you to not look at him because of 
his powers to mesmerize people to worship him.  Do not have fear 
of this evil one for My power is greater and the Antichrist’s 
reign will be brief, but this hour of darkness is about to 
spread all over the earth.  This is why My faithful will need to 
seek out My refuges of protection with My angels so you will not 
be killed or persecuted by these evil ones.  Have patience but 
awhile and I will soon come in victory to defeat them and bring 
about My Era of Peace.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in this world of yours today there 
are many intentions that are calling out for vigils of prayer.  
In your own parish you have been praying that this gifted 
crucifix could be placed on your altar for people to meditate 
on.  You have been asked many times to pray in front of abortion 
clinics to save the babies from abortion.  I ask you constantly 
to pray for peace and an end to your constant wars.  Prayers are 
needed also for all the poor sinners, especially for your 
friends and relatives.  Praying for the poor souls in purgatory 
can help them to heaven sooner.  See that there is an endless 
number of intentions, and daily prayer is needed from My 
faithful so I can multiply it for the whole world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, pray for the safety of your 
children so any unstable people are not allowed to kill any more 
students.  Sometimes this issue is taken for granted until you 
see some tragedies as you saw recently.  Pray that these wayward 
students can be helped before they turn to violence.  Pray also 
that all of your students do well in their studies.  Hopefully 
they could be taught the faith along with their secular studies.  
Call on My help to get you through the courses that you choose.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your hurricane season is under way 
with the first category 5 storm that hit Mexico, and there is 
time for more.  Pray that those, who are afflicted with these 
storms may find help to get back on their feet in their daily 
lives.  Even the recent earthquake in Peru has caused death and 
destruction that calls for help.  Floods in your own country are 
causing havoc with your homes.  I have warned you that you would 



see a string of natural disasters all over the world and you are 
seeing this come about.  These are but a few trials that will 
test your faith, but keep your faith in My help through it all.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been some tapes put out 
by terrorist organizations that are threatening more strikes 
against their enemies.  Even some intelligence organizations are 
sighting higher likelihoods of further destruction.  Pray for 
the safety of your travelers and that your security efforts are 
successful in eliminating these attacks.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother is touching many 
souls to visit her places of apparition.  When you come to a 
Shrine such as Betania, you are more than just a curious 
pilgrim.  You are being led by My Blessed Mother to enhance your 
faith and strengthen your prayer life.  When you return, you 
should share the joy of the graces that you received with your 
friends.  Even in this sharing, My graces will be spread among 
those that you touch.  So reach out in friendship to share these 
graces.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your real heroes in faith are in 
the lives of My saints that you celebrate.  They are your 
examples and models in life to give you hope in reaching your 
own holiness in preparation for heaven.  Listen to their works 
and how I inspired them in each of their missions.  I give 
everyone a unique mission and sufficient grace for you to carry 
it out.  You only need to accept to follow My Will for your 
life, and I can mold you into the good Christian that I want you 
to be.  By struggling through life on the narrow road in serving 
Me, I will welcome you into My place in heaven that I have 
prepared for you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during life you do not always 
realize how your strong faith can support so many weak souls who 
look up to you for faith support.  Your own strong inspiration 
can lead souls to conversion by your actions and your teaching.  
As you look back on these souls who have passed on, think of how 
you can carry on their legacy of faith in your own actions.  
When it comes your turn to die, it would be a tribute to you if 
people could say how much you helped them in their faith.  Love 
one another and keep close to Me in your faith and love.” 
 
Friday, August 24, 2007: (Funeral Mass for Arunas Kavaliunas) 
 Arunas said: “I am happy that you all were able to see me 
off to a beautiful life with Our Lord.  My son and I were very 
well received at your prayer group as we share the same love for 
Jesus and Our Blessed Mother.  You understand why I had to come 
to Mother of Sorrows because of the difficulties with your 
pastor, but we enjoyed your prayer sharing very much.  This 
vision of My heart as a pure diamond is very beautiful and your 



soul needs to be this pure as well to be able to enter heaven.  
Give my love to all of my family and friends who helped me ever 
so much in my last days.  I will be praying for all of you in 
your faith.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have been witness to some 
massive rain storms at first from the fallout of a tropical 
storm.  Then a storm front stopped moving and more rain fell on 
this same area.  Part of these natural disasters are in payment 
for your nation’s continuing to kill My babies in your 
abortions, and your refusal to stop your useless wars.  There is 
also a manipulation of your weather by the HAARP machine when 
storm fronts stall out and remain in one spot a long time.  This 
microwave generator can be used to control jet streams and 
enhance tornadoes and hurricanes.  The one world people want to 
create disasters so they can declare martial law or emergencies 
for their own control of the people.  These events are going to 
continue to harass your people, so be prepared to endure more 
storms.  Pray that your people will find adequate shelter and 
sufficient food in their needs.” 
 
Saturday, August 25, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been some benefits from 
your space program in your new discoveries and some knowledge of 
your planets and the stars.  There are still many dangers facing 
these flights as the lost lives have seen.  Man has prided 
himself on his use of science, but in some ways he has become 
too boastful of some accomplishments.  Because of this pride in 
himself and not so much praise for Me in My creation, man will 
see difficulties in his future programs that will test his 
patience with his space program.  As you see nature and all of 
its beautiful creation, you should give more praise and glory to 
Me.  Any knowledge that man possesses is so little compared to 
all the things that you do not know or that you cannot 
comprehend.  After you die, this will be more abundantly clear 
to you when you see all of My splendor and glory.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages 
about the eventual need to leave your comfortable homes in order 
to flee to My refuges with the strong possibility of not 
returning to your homes.  As the time of tribulation with 
martial law approaches, the evil ones will be searching out My 
faithful from prepared lists for incarceration in detention 
centers.  This is why you will be leaving so you will not be 
captured.  Call on Me and My angels will be leading you to the 
nearest refuge of protection at places of My Blessed Mothers’s 
apparitions, holy ground places, or caves.  You need to be 
reminded that it will be best for you to travel at night using 
the back roads.  You should acquire such maps for your 



directions.  These messages about leaving your homes are not 
meant to scare My people, but they are a warning for your 
preparations.  During all of this tribulation, I will give you 
My grace, peace, and discernment so you will be calm through 
this ordeal of the battle of good and evil.  Pray for all of 
your friends and relatives that they will be open and 
understanding of the need for spiritual protection and the need 
to seek out My refuges of protection.  This is a message of 
haste and those who do not prepare, and do not leave, may be 
faced with martyrdom for their faith in the death camps that are 
being prepared all across America.  Pray for My help in 
listening for My call to leave, but have peace in your heart 
that this is a means of My mercy for your protection both 
spiritually and physically.” 
 
Sunday, August 26, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people,  wood is an important commodity in 
your lives, as it allows you to build your homes, provide 
furniture, and even heat your homes in the winter.  It is the 
strength of the wood that gives it endurance, even as it comes 
from a living plant.  In the spiritual understanding the wood of 
the cross takes on a different strength of endurance.  I ask all 
of My faithful to take up their own cross of life and carry it 
in imitation of My journey to Calvary.  Just as I suffered 
carrying My cross and dying on the cross for your sins, you too, 
share in My suffering in all that you have to bear in life.  I 
even ask you to offer up your pain in the discipline mentioned 
in today’s reading because pain can have redemptive value in 
helping your soul and other souls.  My death on the cross has 
paid the price of your redemption for all of your sins.  This is 
My gift of love to offer all souls a chance to be saved.  It is 
only your acceptance of this gift in following My Will that is 
needed to allow you into heaven.  By repenting of your sins and 
seeking My forgiveness, your soul is made clean with a white 
wedding garment so you can be properly dressed to enter My 
Banquet Table in heaven.  Give praise and thanks to Me for all 
that I have done for you, and I will keep on helping you.  I 
seek your love of your own free will because you are all My 
loving children.  Look on My crucifix constantly so you can see 
how much I love you.” 
 
Monday, August 27, 2007: (St. Monica) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Commandments and statutes are 
unchanging and forever, but they are also guides for your 
spiritual life.  I am a God of love and mercy, and I am always 
ready to forgive a repentant sinner.  My Commandments are all 
associated with love of God and love of neighbor, and not so 



much just the letter of the law.  When I came into the world, I 
came to fulfill this law in a deeper love and not to change it.  
I criticized the Scribes and Pharisees for using the law to 
control people for money and prominence.  They did not practice 
what they preached which is why I called them hypocrites.  There 
are consequences for your actions if you violate My Commandments 
of love, but if you repent, you can atone for them either on 
earth or in purgatory.  Those, who truly follow My Will in My 
plan for your life, are so loving that they would not offend Me 
by sin.  It is in this desire for perfection that then these 
guides would not be as necessary.  So seek to be holy and 
perfect as My heavenly Father, and you will find your reward 
with Me in heaven at your judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision represents people 
working in the British Intelligence area and how they are on 
heightened alert for more terrorist incidents.  Even in America 
as you approach another 911 anniversary, your own intelligence 
community is anxious over more incidents in several cities.  
Multiple attacks seem to be their method of operation.  
Coordinated attacks by satellite communication is another of 
their tactics to keep the element of surprise.  My people need 
to pray for My help and protection because of the planned events 
that are going to be orchestrated to trigger martial law and a 
takeover of America.  Martial law will be one of your signs to 
leave for My refuges without delay.  My angels will lead you to 
the nearest refuge of protection, so have no fear.” 
 
Tuesday, August 28, 2007: (St. Augustine) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I again criticized 
the Scribes and Pharisees for following the rigorous details of 
the law, but they missed the mercy and the love of God.  They 
were more concerned with the gold of the temple than the example 
that they should have been giving the people.  Even in today’s 
world many are too taken up with the cares and complexities of 
life than trying to live a simple life of faith.  The things of 
this world will pass away, but the spiritual things and your 
soul will live on forever.  Keep your focus on Me and your 
prayer life more than all of your modern earthly distractions.  
Even in your church practices there are many traditions that 
have been put aside because of the modernism in My Church.  
Focus on My Eucharist has been under attack in many ways to try 
and remove My Real Presence.  Removing statues and My crucifix 
is another victim of some renovations.  There is a great need 
for My crucifix on the altar so you can meditate and remember 
how much I love you in dying for your sins.  This vision of the 
crucifix on this altar is significant since it has never been 
there since the start of this church.  There is always time to 



make corrections and the faithful need to voice their opinion to 
show those in authority your spiritual needs.  You have been 
blessed with a new pastor in this church, and you need to pray 
for him and support your priests in their ministries.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the natural disasters continue to 
fill your newspapers, and now with satellite pictures of the 
fires in Greece.  In some areas of America that have had 
droughts, you have seen fires raging.  In areas of storms, the 
rain has caused considerable flooding.  In addition hurricanes 
are now striking the land.  Man has caused much violence in 
genocide, wars and abortions, as well as terrorists acts.  This 
violence is being reflected in the violence of these natural 
disasters, and man still does not realize how much he offends Me 
with his killings.  All of this violence of man is calling out 
for My justice, and some of these disasters are happening in 
areas of great sin.  Pray for those who are suffering deaths and 
losses of their homes and jobs.  These events will continue 
right up into the time of tribulation as these are signs of the 
end times.” 
 
Wednesday, August 29, 2007: (Martyrdom of St. John the Baptist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many ways your children can use 
the support of their parents both physically and spiritually.  
Parents are so loving of their children that they are always 
reaching out in love for their every need both when the children 
are young or older.  It is even more beneficial when parents can 
be spiritual examples of love that can bring faith to their 
children in directing their souls to heaven.  The children in 
response should be loving to their parents and show them 
gratitude for all the parents have done.  Your heavenly Father 
has love for all of His human family as well and We watch over 
you even more than your parents.  Our love for you is even 
unconditional and you saw My death on the cross for your sins as 
the ultimate sacrifice of My love.  Just as you love and are 
thankful to your parents, so you should show your love and give 
thanks to your God.  I have showered you with graces, blessings, 
and many material gifts of this world, but the most important is 
life itself in your soul and the gift of faith.  So give praise 
and glory to Me that you are wonderfully and beautifully made to 
My Image.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are being tested by many 
natural disasters with one event falling after another in rapid 
succession.  Much damage has befallen your homes in areas all 
over your country.  You are even seeing some turbulence in the 
volatility of your stock and credit markets.  This vision of 
more floods means these events of disaster will continue for a 
while.  Enduring hardship losses are very difficult, and it is 



hard to repair the extensive damage of hurricanes such as 
Hurricane Katrina in New Orleans.  Insurance companies and 
government agencies have been blaming each other for their 
relative inactivity in replacing homes.  As a result, the people 
with extensive damage have left this area for good.  Pray for 
all of these displaced people so they can start a new life with 
My help.” 
 
Thursday, August 30, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the end times the Scriptures 
have foretold that you would see pestilence, famines, and 
earthquakes in various places.  (Matt. 24:7) Throughout history 
you have seen such things occur, but in these times all of these 
events will be more catastrophic than what has normally been 
seen.  You have seen tsunamis cause great destruction as a 
result of large earthquakes.  These water events will be ongoing 
at various levels according to the earthquake magnitudes in the 
ocean.  As you see these signs continue, you will see with the 
eyes of faith how you will be seeing the time of tribulation 
unfold with an evil that you have yet to see in the brief reign 
of the Antichrist.  Have no fear of this evil because I will 
give you the grace to endure it, but you will be suffering a 
living purgatory on earth.  My angels will protect you at My 
refuges and you will witness a great battle between good and 
evil.  After this hour of evil, I will come in victory to defeat 
Satan, the Antichrist, and all the evil demons and evil people 
as they will be chained in hell.  I will then renew the earth 
and bring about My Era of Peace.  Rejoice and be prepared for 
these coming events with frequent Confession, your daily prayer, 
and your blessed sacramentals.”  
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, I have some victim souls who are 
willing to take on suffering so that other souls may receive 
graces for conversion.  At times I allow souls to be afflicted 
with pain to humble them, and to allow them to offer up their 
pain to help sinners on earth and souls in purgatory.  You and 
your wife are experiencing this opportunity and you are seeing 
the redemptive value of your suffering.  You are examples to all 
who are suffering either chronic or temporary pain.  You all 
suffer in this valley of tears as you are tested every day with 
temptations.  Call on My grace and peace to ease your burdens as 
you draw one step closer to heaven with every day of your life.  
Your physical suffering lasts a short time, but your joy in 
heaven will last forever.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look at your modern grocery 
stores, you see plentiful food with no thought of scarce 
supplies of food.  Yet this plenty does not exist for all the 



people of the world.  America has been blessed with good crops 
and land to farm, but these favorable growing conditions could 
change with the weather.  Cycles of rainy and dry seasons are 
delicately timed, and any disturbance in the jet streams can 
cause either too much rain or too little to fall.  It is these 
droughts with fires, and your rain causing floods that are 
testing your people even now.  Pray for good growing conditions 
for your food, because a time is coming when famine will ravage 
your land.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your priests are your teachers of 
the faith as they encourage you in their homilies to apply the 
teachings of the Gospel to be used in your daily lives.  This is 
why you need holy priests to inspire the faithful to follow Me 
in love and good deeds.  Do not let the evil ones cause you to 
despair  in your trials, but be faithful to Me in trusting in My 
mercy and forgiveness.  This is why you need to pray for your 
priests and support them in their leadership.  The closer your 
parish is to Me in My Blessed Sacrament, the more protected you 
will be in having faithful priests and priestly vocations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is proper to give thanks to God 
for the labor of your hands as you provide for your living.  
There are varying levels of wages according to the skill 
required  for various jobs, but work for a living has been a 
requirement of man since Adam and Eve were banished from the 
Garden of Eden.  The  fruits of your labor are not just your 
wages, but everyone benefits from the use of your skills which I 
have blessed you with at birth.  By helping each other in the 
work place, you allow the whole society to live and thrive.  
Again give Me thanks for having your very job to live on.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, richer industrial nations require 
workers, fuel for energy, and the natural resources for 
manufacturing.  It is this labor component that adds the most 
cost to a manufactured item.  Many of your management employers 
are trying to cut their labor costs by using cheap and slave 
labor from China and third world countries.  It is this 
competition for cheap labor and paying of less benefits that 
most threatens your work force in America.  Because of the cost 
of living in America, it is becoming very difficult to have a 
living wage and still have a job.  Even now your people are 
complaining about low wages and too much dependency on foreign 
goods and foreign labor.  Pray for more equity in your work 
force and less greed for profits among your managers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some years earlier your Federal 
Reserve allowed interest rates to go so low to get out of a 
recession.  This caused a great buying of homes, but with little 
regard for how these mortgages were set up.  The various 
instruments used for balloon payments have now caused difficulty 



in paying back mortgages at higher rates.  This risk of 
foreclosures has increased for the poorer borrowers and has 
caused a deep problem for those holding foreclosed properties.  
This mismanagement of greed and high risks in the mortgage 
industry is causing the instability in your world markets.  Pray 
for the people who are losing their homes and their jobs so they 
can resolve their problems.  You may see another taxpayer 
bailout of these lending institutions before these problems can 
be resolved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how much I love you and I 
want you to come and share your love for Me in front of My 
Blessed Sacrament.  I truly call out to souls to visit Me 
because you can share in My abundant graces.  With My graces you 
can be protected more from sin and you can be strong evangelists 
of souls for My greater glory.  The more you share in Adoration 
of My Eucharist, the more graces that are given to those 
parishes.  Listen to My call for grace and you will see many 
spiritual blessings for your people.” 
 
Friday, August 31, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this Gospel of the five wise 
virgins and the five unwise virgins is a theme of being watchful 
for when I will return in victory.  I have given many messages 
of warning to prepare My people for the time of tribulation with 
the Antichrist’s brief reign of evil.  You are continuing to see 
signs of this evil age as in Noah’s time, and the faith has 
grown cold in many hearts.  You are seeing the areas of 
pestilence, wars, and famine in parts of the world.  You are 
also seeing the forced microchips in your passports and coming 
licenses as the mark of the beast is already prepared.  You are 
entering the end times as the signs are all around you.  Be 
always ready in your soul with frequent Confession and a strong 
daily prayer life.  Do not be like the five unwise virgins who 
could not enter because they knew neither the day nor the hour 
of My return.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in every life you are going to be 
tested in the workplace, on the highway, and in running your 
household.  You will meet with many frustrations and 
disappointments, as this is part of your human condition.  It is 
how you react to life’s situations that will have an effect on 
your disposition and the effect you have on others.  If you are 
boastful or have an upset attitude over things, you can make 
yourself and others miserable around you.  If you have a calm 
and faithful attitude, your love can touch others and they will 
be thankful to be in your presence.  A person of deep faith 
should not allow the little things in life to upset their peace.  
This takes some patience and a good prayer life to restrain your 



anger and irritability.  So stop and think how other people are 
viewing your actions, and try to be good Christian examples to 
others so they will desire the love that you have for Me.  Keep 
calm in all of your reactions so you can have respect for Me, 
yourself, and your neighbor.” 


